
Annual Meeting Checklist

The 2000 Annual Meeting in
Washington, DC, will be upon
us quickly. Have you made all
of your arrangements? Use this
handy checklist to make sure.

D Preregistration

All individuals planning to at-
tend the meeting must prereg-
ister before August 11, 2000.
You must be a current mem-
ber in order to qualify for
member rates. Register via our
secure online form at http://
www.apsanet.org.

• Hotel Reservations

The 2000 meeting will be
headquartered at the Marriott
Wardman Park and Omni
Shoreham hotels. They will fill
up quickly, so register early.
You must be an APSA mem-
ber to receive the APSA rate.
You can make your reserva-
tions online at www.
apsanet.org/mtgs/hotels.cfm or
call the APSA Housing Bureau
at (800) 492-7886.

D Airline Reservations

Conventions in America
(CIA) is the official travel
agency of the 2000 Annual
Meeting. Call CIA and receive
5% to 10% off the lowest fares
on American, United, or US
Airways. To make your reser-
vations call (800) 929-4242 and
ask for Group #593.

PAPER PRESENTERS

D Submit Your Paper to
PROceedings

All individuals presenting pa-
pers at the 2000 meeting
should submit a copy of their
paper to PROCeedings, the
online collection of Annual
Meeting papers. The submis-
sion process opens July 1. Be
sure to consult the submission
web site at http://papers.
tcnj.edu

Buche Institute Earns New
Funding, Expands, and
Moves to Duke in 2001

The National Science Foundation
has awarded Paula McClain a three-
year $330,000 grant to support con-
tinued operation and expansion of
the Ralph Bunche Summer Institute
(RBSI), a five-week academic pro-
gram designed to introduce excep-
tional minority undergraduates to
graduate study in political science
and to encourage them to apply to
Ph.D. programs in the discipline.

The new funds will be used to
increase the enrollment in the 14-
year-old program from a maximum
of 15 students each year to a maxi-
mum of 20 and also expand eligibil-
ity from African Americans and
Latinos to Native Americans.

This year's Institute will be held
at the University of Virginia, where
it has been located for the past five
years. Although the program will
move to Duke University beginning
in 2001, Dr. McClain will continue
as its director.

Dr. McClain has been tireless in
her efforts to secure funds for the
Institute and im-
prove its offerings.
The efforts on
behalf of and do-
nations of re-
sources for the
program by UVA
President John
Casteen, Provost
Peter Low, Vice
Provost Alex
Johnson, and
members of the
department of
government and
foreign affairs
have also done
much to make
RBSI a success.

Funds for the
Institute come
from the NSF, the
host institution,
and the American
Political Science
Association. Pro-
fessor McClain,
APSA, and all

those affiliated with RBSI thank
NSF program officers Bonney Shea-
han and Frank Scioli for their con-
tinued support.

Russian Educators Visit
APSA

On March 28, 2000, APSA wel-
comed a group of Russian educators
to the national office for a discussion
of civic education.

Sue Davis, APSA's director of
international programs, officially
welcomed the group and briefly dis-
cussed the work of the Association.
Next, APSA Director of Educational
and Professional Development Shei-
lah Mann initiated an open-ended
discussion of civic education pro-
grams in the United States and Rus-
sia during which topics of resource
development, professional training,
and standards setting were ad-
dressed. Dr. Jeffrey Reed of Ameri-
can University ended the meeting
with a reading of his paper, "Deal-
ing with Minority Rights and the
Challenges of Rewriting History"
and a lively comparative discussion
of Russian and American ap-
proaches to minority issues.

Russian educators visit APSA as part of the CIVITAS project.
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The educators—Yuri Guk, Saint
Petersburg Law School; Olga
Kravchenko of Bryansk; Nikolai Ob-
dirshikov, Togliatti; Yuri Shipakin,
Izhevsk, Udmurtia; and Tatyana Ve-
reshagina, Kirov—spent 12 days vis-
iting schools and organizations in
Ohio, Kentucky, and Washington,
DC, collecting information and shar-
ing ideas on civic education. Their
trip was sponsored by the Civitas
International Exchange Program in
partnership with APSA, the Grazh-
danin Training Center, the Ameri-
can Federation of Teachers, and
others. Escorting the Russians were
Evgeny Belyakov, Moscow once di-
rector for Civitas and the AFT; Sh-
annon McLeod, program coordina-
tor, AFT Educational Foundation;
and, as translator, Sasha Nikolskaya.

Bradburn to Head
NSF Directorate

Norman M. Bradburn, vice presi-
dent and former director of the Na-
tional Opinion Research Center and
Tiffany and Margaret Blake Distin-
guished Service Professor at the
University of Chicago, has been cho-
sen to succeed Bennett Bertenthal
as assistant director of NSF's Direc-
torate for Social, Behavioral and
Economic Sciences. A pioneer in
applying cognitive science methods
to the design of survey question-
naires, Bradburn holds an M.A. in
clinical psychology and a Ph.D. in
social psychology, both from Har-
vard University. At NSF, he will
oversee the activities of the Division
of Social and Economic Sciences,
Division of Behavioral and Cognitive
Sciences, Division of Science Re-
source Studies, and Division of In-
ternational Programs.

Washington Insider

Census Undercount Costs Localities

In a report commissioned by the Census Monitoring Board, analysts for PricewaterhouseCoopers
gave evidence that an undercount of the U.S. population during the 2000 Census comparable to
the undercount determined for the 1990 Census could cost some states as much as $5 billion in
federal funds between 2002 and 2012. The report, available on the board's web site (http://
cmbp.gov/v3/report/bystate/), gives estimated undercounts and projects the funding shortfalls
for each state and 169 statistical metropolitan areas. Likely to be most affected are the largest
states and cities, which also rely most heavily on federal sponsorship of programs like Medicaid,
foster care, rehabilitation services, substance abuse prevention and treatment, and vocational
education.

OMB Drafts Guidance on Reporting, Using Race Data

Individuals filling out government forms may now indicate more than one race and/or ethnicity.
This change in policy, implemented in 1997, makes it possible for individuals to be categorized
as members of 63 distinct single or multiple racial/ethnic groups. Which begs the question of
how data on race and ethnicity will be tabulated, used to ensure compliance with
antidiscrimination laws, and compared across time. The federal Office of Management and
Budget is currently developing official answers to these questions. The initial draft of guidelines
for reporting and using newly collected race and ethnicity data was published in February 1999
and is available for review and comment on the OMB web site
(www.whitehouse.gov/omb/inforeg/index.htmlttSP).

House Historian's Office to Be Reinstated?

A proposal to reestablish the position of Historian of the U.S. House of Representatives is being
developed by the clerk of the House, Jeff Trandahl, despite opposition from the chair of
committee that would have to approve any such plan. The historian's position has been vacant
since 1995, when then-speaker Newt Gingrich (R-GA) ordered the office closed and its
responsibilities transferred to the newly created Legislative Resource Center. Bill Thomas (R-CA),
who heads the House Administration Committee which oversees the LRC, has argued there is no
need for a separate historian's office and promised nor to consider reestablishment. There is
some support for the idea among other members of Congress, however, and it is likely to be
taken up next year.

Important Washington People

Sheila Burke, the current executive dean of the John F. Kennedy School of Government at
Harvard, has accepted an appointment to become the Smithsonian Institution's under secretary
for museums, programs, and national outreach. Among the museums she will supervise are Air
and Space, American History. American Art, American Indian, and Postal. John W. Roberts
has been named deputy chairman of the National Endowment for the Humanities. Roberts is a
specialist in African-American folklore who has taught at the University of Pennsylvania and
Ohio State University.

Follow Ups

• On March 6, 2000, the U.S. Supreme Court denied a petition from a group of plaintiffs led
by Public Citizen that it review a 1999 federal appeals court ruling that allowed the National
Archives and Records Administration to continue the policy of destroying electronic email
records when paper copies of the same records were available. Archives administrators
estimate they will have between 30 and 40 million email messages just from the White House
to catalog and make accessible when Clinton leaves office.

• The staff of the U.S. Department of Energy's Office of Security and Emergency Operations is
set to begin rereviewing more than 450 million pages of formerly classified federal documents
to ensure that no nuclear weapon design information is inadvertently released. Most of the
documents marked for rereview have been released pursuant to an executive order requiring
the de-classification of all but the most sensitive government records created more than 25
years ago. The rereview is mandated by a provision of the FY2000 Defense Appropriations
Act.

Note: Information for this update was drawn from NCC Washington Update (http://www2,
hnet.msu.edu/-ncc/nccOO/), COSSA Washington Update (http://www.cossa.org/Update.htmj,
and NEH Outlook.
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